
LANDYACHT RADIO WITH LEFTY AND RED-EPISODE EIGHT

SFX: papers shuffling. Chairs moving.

RED
Okay, we need to finalize the 
stories we’re covering for this 
weeks’ show. Lefty, what have we 
decided on so far?  

LEFTY
Uh, we’ve got the German cooking 
segment in-studio with Helga 
Farzcrapper. She’s making something 
called Sulze?   

RED
Sulze...what’s that?

LEFTY
I imagine it’s some kind of 
powdered donut.

RED
Oh, nice.

LEFTY
Krazy Kraft Korner with Mitchell 
from Mitchell’s Krazy Krafts in 
Hollendale.

RED
Okay.

LEFTY
And Bob Knefpler’s covering the 
regional boys tennis quarter-finals 
from The Cobb Community Center. 

RED
So, we still need to fill about ten 
minutes. Herm, can you get us a 
live traffic update out by the 
bridge on Otter Creek? The one near 
Lone Rock? I hear they’re doing 
some work on it.

HERM
Sure, Red. That’ll be backing up 
about three tractors, at least.

RED
Good.



HERM
And if you need me to, I got my box 
of records in the back of the 
truck. I can do some fill-in music 
for you, too.

RED
If we get in a pinch, sure.

ETHYL
I have a suggestion.

LEFTY
No cat stories, Ethyl.

ETHYL
Oh, okay. And what about--

LEFTY
No stationary stories either.  

ETHYL
But--

LEFTY
No pens. No pencils. No staplers. 
Okay?

ETHYL
Fine.

LEFTY
Anything else?

COOKIE
Lefty, Red, what about that story I 
taped last week about the alien 
abduction? 

LEFTY
I don’t know...

RED
Wait, I didn’t hear about this. Go 
on, Cookie.

COOKIE
I interviewed a man who claims, in 
the middle of the night, he saw 
flashing colored lights in the sky. 
He heard eerie, blaring music. 

(MORE)
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When he went out to investigate, he 
says he was abducted by strange 
figures who strapped him to a 
gurney and “intimately” probed him 
for his DNA.

RED
Wow, this sounds like a lead story.

LEFTY
(skeptical.)

Well...

COOKIE
He says the alien beings then set 
him free and disappeared into the 
night, never to be seen again.

RED
Lefty, how come I didn’t hear about 
this?

LEFTY
Red...it was Bert. 

RED
(disappointed.)

Oh, was it? Bert Coomes from Lime 
Ridge?

COOKIE
Yes, exactly.

LEFTY
Cookie, this guy calls in to the 
show every week with a new 
conspiracy theory. He’s afraid of 
his own shadow.

RED
He once called and said he saw 
Black Helicopters flying over his 
house.

LEFTY
Turns out it was a fly on his 
kitchen window, and he didn’t have 
his glasses on.

RED
He realized that after he called 
the FBI, the CIA and NASA.

COOKIE (CONT'D)
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LEFTY
So we take everything Bert says 
with a huge grain of salt.

COOKIE
But Lefty--

LEFTY
Hey, I know. Why don’t we send 
Cookie out to do a live remote with 
the Mutant Cow guy?

RED
Oh yeah. Seems there’s this guy out 
near Pecatonica, he’s kind of a 
local celebrity. He’s had a string 
of mutant cows born on his farm; 
six legs, two heads, three sets of 
udders.  

LEFTY
He’s even sold a few to The 
Ripley’s Believe It Or Not Museum.

RED
Okay, let’s shelve the alien 
abduction story and get you out to 
Pecatonica to cover the mutant 
cows.

COOKIE
(disappointed.)

All right.

LEFTY
Okay, if there isn’t anything else, 
let’s get to it.

SFX: Chairs moving.

ETHYL
Lefty, what about a hard expose on 
the paper clip industry?

LEFTY
Nope.

MUSIC: Land Yacht Radio With Lefty & Red Opening

LEFTY (CONT’D)
Greetings good Driftless area 
folks, I’m Lefty.
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RED
And I’m Red. And you’ve tuned into 
Land Yacht Radio.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

LEFTY
We’ve got a bunch of interesting 
stuff from area folks coming up.

RED
We’re gonna be doing some German 
cooking.

LEFTY
Learn some home made crafts for 
those rainy days with the kids.

RED
And visit a Pecatonica farmer who 
has good luck with mutant cows.

LEFTY
But first, let’s break for this 
commercial message.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

Ad for Dairy Aire Dairy.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red

LEFTY (CONT’D)
Well today in the studio we’re 
going to make some delicious treats 
with our own German chef from the 
Dusseldorf Dungeon Helga 
Farzcrapper. Welcome, Helga. 

HELGA
Ja, hello Lefty and hello Red.

RED
So Helga, I understand this dish 
your preparing is a German favorite 
for the Spring Holidays.

HELGA
Oh ja. Everyone in Germany loves 
preparing and eating this treat. 
Especially the kids.

LEFTY
I understand it’s called Sulze?
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HELGA
Sulze, ja.

RED
And how do we go about preparing 
this Sulze?

HELGA
Well, first you start with the main 
ingredient.

SFX: Pig’s head slopping/squishing on to the counter.

LEFTY
(shocked.)

Oh sweet lord!

RED
(horrified.)

Dear god, is that a...

HELGA
Pig’s head, ja.

LEFTY
Oh...I think it’s dripping on the--

(calling.)
Wayland! Can you fetch a tarp, 
please?

WAYLAND
(calling back.)

On it!

RED
It’s staring at me.

HELGA
In the Spring, after we slaughter 
all of the hogs, the women and 
children take the head and joyously 
prepare the Sulze.

LEFTY
And how do we...what do we...?

HELGA
After boiling the head, which I did 
on the way over, you pick all the 
meat from the face, from the 
eyelids and nostrils and ear lobes, 
and the jowls, don’t forget the 
jowls. That meat is nice and juicy. 
The kids love picking at the jowls. 
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RED
That can’t be right.

HELGA
Then, after you finished picking 
off the face meat, you make a 
gelatin.

LEFTY
And how do you...?

HELGA
You pull all the face fat from the 
cheeks and render it down to a 
beautiful, slimy gel. Then you stir 
the meat into the gel and put it 
into the icebox. And that’s it. 
After a few hours, you spread the 
Sulze onto hearty rye bread with 
raw onion. The children just love 
it.

LEFTY
I bet.

HELGA
So...shall we start picking at the 
pig face?

RED
Uh...let’s take a break from pig 
face-picking for this commercial.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

SFX: Car interior.

COOKIE
Thanks for driving me out to this 
remote, Herm. 

HERM
Oh, no problem. I’d rather be out 
on the road on such a nice day. 
Even though I am missing a fresh 
Sulze on rye. 

COOKIE
This is it, right here.

SFX: Car stopping. Doors opening/closing. Footsteps on 
gravel. Car pulling away.
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PAUL
Hello, greetings!

COOKIE
Mr. Paul Coiler?

PAUL
That’s me.

COOKIE
Cookie Hightower, WLYR Radio. 

PAUL
Yep, they said you was comin’. 
Yanno, rustle up some grub for our 
guest.

YANNO
Yes, Mr. Paul.

PAUL
And maybe some lite beers.

YANNO
Yes, Mr. Paul.

PAUL
Yanno’s Filipino. Can’t barely 
understand a word he says, but he 
makes a great ceviche. Real tasty.

COOKIE
Uh, no thank you. 

PAUL
Suit yourself.

COOKIE
Mr. Coiler, we’re going live in a 
few minutes. I’d just like you to 
take us on a basic tour for the 
folks at home, and maybe get to 
know a few of your unusual calves.

PAUL
The mutants, you mean?

COOKIE
Exactly.

PAUL
Oh sure, no problem. They’re out in 
the back forty. We can take a ride 
out there in my new pickup.
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COOKIE
Terrific.

SFX: Footsteps. Truck doors opening and closing.

PAUL
Check out these custom lights I 
just had installed.

SFX: Switch and buzzing.

COOKIE
Oh my. Those are extremely bright. 
Very colorful.

PAUL
And they strobe in time with the 
music. You like Klezmer?

COOKIE
I’m not sure I--

MUSIC: very loud Klezmer music.

PAUL
I’m not Jewish or anything, but I 
somehow connect with it. Go figure 
Well, shall we?

SFX: Truck peeling out.

YANNO
Mr. Paul, wait!...I made ceviche.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

RED
Well, after that grueling Sulze 
session, it’s time to calm things 
down and visit Krazy Kraft Korner 
with Mitchell, from Mitchell’s 
Krazy Krafts in Hollendale. Hi 
Mitchell.

MITCHELL
Good to see you again, Red.

RED
So, what fun craft project are you 
showing us today?

9.



MITCHELL
Red, this is the perfect rainy day 
craft project when your stuck at 
home with the kids. It’s Origami. 
Or the Japanese Art of Paper 
Folding.

RED
Fun! So what are you going to show 
us today, Mitchell?

MITCHELL
Well, first, you start out with a 
square of paper, any kind will do. 
But I’m just using paper from the 
copy machine. I colored it up with 
some markers.

RED
For our listeners, Mitchell is 
holding a piece of paper about 
eight inches square.

MITCHELL
Right. So then, you just fold it in 
half like this.

SFX: Folding and creasing.

MITCHELL (CONT’D)
And then half again, like this.

SFX: Folding and creasing.

RED
Okay.

MITCHELL
Then you make a half-size diagonal 
fold, like this.

SFX: Folding and creasing.

MITCHELL (CONT’D)
Then flip it over and do the same 
on the other side, except two 
times.

SFX: Folding and creasing.
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MITCHELL (CONT’D)
Then, and this can be a little 
tricky, you pull the top two corner 
tabs down to the opposite ends 
below, being careful not to crimp 
the seams of the outside edge.

SFX: Folding and creasing.

RED
Okay, I think I got it.

MITCHELL
Yeah, that’s perfect. So then we 
fold up the two opposing ends and 
tuck them into the underside flap 
that sticks out just ahead of the 
crease you made on the first fold. 

SFX: Folding and creasing.

MITCHELL (CONT’D)
And the last, and most fun part, 
crimp the ends of the two points 
you just tucked in, give the whole 
thing a little twist from the 
bottom and, voila!

RED
Oh, that’s beautiful!

MITCHELL
And it’s perfect for Holiday 
centerpieces.

RED
Well thanks, Mitchell, for showing 
us another fun and creative craft 
we can all do at home. 

MITCHELL
My pleasure.

RED
And now let’s go live, in the 
field, where Cookie Hightower is 
visiting a farm with some very 
unusual livestock. Cookie?

MUSIC: News music.
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COOKIE
Red, I’m out here in Pecatonica at 
the home of Paul Coiler, who has 
had an interesting run of calf 
mutations at his farm. Everything 
from multiple limbs to dual heads. 
Paul, why don’t you show us some of 
your more interesting calves?

PAUL
Certainly, Cookie.

(calling.)
Come boss...here boss...come 
boss...

SFX: Calf mooing.

COOKIE
Oh, my goodness.

PAUL
Yeah, that’s Sara Lee, she was born 
last Fall with six legs. You can 
see three of them jutting out of 
her side, there.

COOKIE
Oh yes.

PAUL
Come boss...come boss...And that’s 
Daisy Dell, she’s got three udders, 
two in the back and one under her 
left shoulder.

COOKIE
Oh yes.

PAUL
Come boss...and that’s Unlucky 
Darrel, he’s got both sets of 
equipment under there, as you can 
see. A set of udders and his own 
male...uh...sexual appendage.

COOKIE
Oh, my.

PAUL
Gotta be careful when you’re 
milking old Darrel, I tell ya.

COOKIE
I suppose so.
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PAUL
Eyes wide open. Careful what you 
grab.

COOKIE
So Paul, you’ve had quite a run on 
these cow mutations; over fifty in 
just the last couple of breeding 
seasons. How can you explain this?

PAUL
Not sure, Cookie. I mean, I had the 
occasion for a few mutations over 
many years. I had a two headed calf 
back in 1977. And a multi-limbed 
bull back in 83. Both of them sold 
for a pretty penny to the Ripley’s 
Believe It Or Not Museum, up there 
in Baraboo. But as for these, 
lately, I guess there must be 
something in the water or whatever. 

COOKIE
And what is your plan for these 
mutant bovines?

PAUL
Well, I set up a regular contract 
with the Ripley’s people. We’re 
sending these calves to their 
museums all over the world; 
Anchorage, Cincinnati, Dubai.

COOKIE
Interesting. I wonder if--

SFX: Calf mooing “Help Me!” Over and over.

COOKIE (CONT’D)
My god...Mr. Coils, is that calf 
talking? Sounds like he’s saying 
“Help me”.

PAUL
(covering.)

Uh, no, that’s the way all 
Gurnsey’s sound when they’re 
hungry. Let’s get on back to the 
main house and I’ll show you the 
rest of the operations. 
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COOKIE
Certainly. This is Cookie Hightower 
for WLYR Radio. Now this commercial 
message.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

Thepholous and Cranberry ad

MUSIC: Lefty & Red.

PAUL
Okay Cookie, so this here’s the 
main barn. 

COOKIE
Looks brand new.

PAUL
Yep, had it put up last year; state 
of the art milking and feeding 
machines. All automated.

COOKIE
Impressive.

PAUL
The house, of course. Expanded it 
to eight thousand square feet, 
extra bathrooms, hot tub, tennis 
court. 

COOKIE
My, your business must be doing 
quite well.

PAUL
Can’t complain.

COOKIE
And what is that strange looking 
green building over there? The one 
with the storage tanks and 
hydraulic hoses going into it?

PAUL
(covering.)

Oh, that, uh, yeah that’s just a 
storage shed. Filled with old 
garden tools, shovels and rakes and 
hoes and what not. Nothing to see 
there.
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COOKIE
But why does the sign on the door 
say “Danger: High Radiation. You 
must be completely chemically 
sterilized and sealed beyond this 
point. Absolutely no access to 
unauthorized personnel”?

PAUL
(after a pause.)

They’re really nice gardening 
tools.

COOKIE
I see. Well thank you for your 
time, Mr. Coiler. Can anyone stop 
by and get a look at your mutant 
calves?

PAUL
Sure, just go to our web site: www. 
what The heck is that a cow. One 
word. Dot org. You can make an 
appointment there.

COOKIE
Well thank you, Mr. Coiler. This is 
Cookie Hightower at the mutant cow 
farm in Pecatonica, signing off. 
Well, thank you so much, Mr. 
Coiler.

PAUL
No problem, my pleasure. You can 
wait inside if you like.

COOKIE
Oh no, my ride should be here in a 
few minutes.

PAUL
Suit yourself.

SFX: Walking away.

YANNO
Hello Miss.

COOKIE
(startled.)

What? Oh...Mr. Yanno.
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YANNO
Just Yanno. I see you look at the 
green building.

COOKIE
Yes, very curious.

YANNO
Things happen there. Many things. 
Many bad things.

COOKIE
What sort of things?

YANNO
Many of them. Many things. Many bad 
things.

COOKIE
Such as?

YANNO
Many things...that are bad.

COOKIE
Okay.

YANNO
Mr. Coiler, he not what he seems. 
The things he do in that building. 
Very bad. Very bad things.

PAUL
(calling.)

Yanno! Where the hell is that good 
for nothing--

YANNO
(frightened.)

I have to go. Oh, I made you some 
ceviche. 

COOKIE
No thank you.

YANNO
Is good. Raw fish, lime juice, 
chilli peppers and onions. Very 
tasty.

COOKIE
No, really.
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PAUL
Yanno!

YANNO
I must go. But remember; that 
building. Bad things. Very bad 
things.

(calling.)
Coming Mr. Coiler.

SFX: Car pulling up.

COOKIE
(thinking.)

Wait--raw fish and lime juice?

SFX: Car door open.

HERM
Hi, Cookie. How’d it go?

COOKIE
Herm! Get me back to the studio 
ASAP. I have a feeling a big story 
is about to break.

HERM
Ooh, I just got chills. Okay, let’s 
hit it.

SFX: Car door closes. Car zooms off on gravel.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

RED
And now lets go out to the Cobb 
Community Center where our own Bob 
Knefpler is covering regional boys 
tennis. Bob.

BOB
Thank you Red. And the action is 
just about set to get underway. 
This quarter final match pits 
Clyde’s Tommy McDermott against 
Donnie Brooklander from Montfort. 
Tommy’s set to serve. 

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Ooh, and it’s a laser serve.

SFX: Tennis hit.
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BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns it.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie backhands.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Big hit by Donnie.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.
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BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Tommy hits it back.

SFX: Tennis hit.

BOB (CONT’D)
Donnie returns.

SFX: Tennis hit.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red.

SFX: Door open. Footsteps.

COOKIE
Wayland.

WAYLAND
Oh, hello Cookie.

COOKIE
Wayland, I need to play back the 
raw interview I did with Bert 
Coomes last week.

WAYLAND
The one about the alien abduction?

COOKIE
Exactly.

WAYLAND
Okie-doke. I’ll put it up on deck 
two.
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SFX: Tape fast forwarding.

BERT’S VOICE
It was terrible, I tell ya’. Just 
terrible!

COOKIE
Okay, fast forward a few minutes.

BERT’S VOICE
There were these bright lights. 
Swirling and flashing. And this 
weird sound.

COOKIE’S VOICE
What kind of sound?

BERT’S VOICE
Very alien. Very other-worldly. 
Sounded a bit like the stuff you’d 
hear at a Jewish wedding. You know, 
like Fiddler on the Roof?

SFX: Fast forward.

COOKIE’S VOICE
Can you remember anything after the 
intimate DNA probing.

BERT’S VOICE
No, not really. Although...

COOKIE’S VOICE
Yes?

BERT’S VOICE
I did recall a strange odor at the 
end. Like the smell of raw fish and 
lime juice. Terrible. Just 
terrible, I tell ya’!

SFX: Tape stop.

COOKIE
That must be it. Wayland, I need 
you to come with me on a mission 
tonight.

WAYLAND
You mean, like a date?

COOKIE
No, not like a date.
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MUSIC: Lefty & Red-Ask Your Neighbor!

RED
Well it’s time once again for Lefty 
and Red's Ask Your Neighbor.

LEFTY
The call-in show where you give 
advice, post a problem, make an 
announcement or just swap and 
barter goods and services with 
folks in the area.

RED
No money changes hands, no hard 
feelings.

LEFTY
It's our little, radio version of a 
neighborhood garage sale.

RED
Without all the stained baby 
clothes, ugly dinnerware or boxes 
of bad 1980s VHS movies.

SFX Phone Ring.

RED (CONT’D)
Hi, you’re on Ask Your Neighbor 
With Lefty and Red.

Albert
Hey, this is Albert Klinghoffer, 
over here in Gillingham.

RED
What can we do for you, Albert?

ALBERT
I just wanted to remind folks that 
this weekend is the Bass Ackwards 
Races over at the Richland County 
Fairgrounds.

LEFTY
Oh my gosh, Bass Ackwards is this 
weekend already?

RED
For those not familiar, why don’t 
you fill us in on just what Bass 
Ackwards is?
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ALBERT
Well, it’s a traditional auto race, 
except that each car is hitched up 
to some sort of trailer, and the 
whole race takes place in reverse.

RED
Everybody going Bass Ackwards.

ALBERT
Yup. We’ll have at least fifty 
cars, all going as fast as they 
can, in reverse, trying to back 
their trailers for twenty laps 
around the track to the finish 
line.

RED
In the end it’s really a demolition 
derby, isn’t it Albert?

ALBERT
Oh no doubt. We got jack-knifin’ 
and fish-tailin’ and all sorts of 
mayhem and destruction. Fun for the 
whole family. Adults six dollars, 
children under twelve two dollars. 
And anyone who brings in a canned 
good for charity gets in free...no 
cling peaches, though. 

RED
Okay, thanks Albert.

SFX Phone Ring.

RED (CONT’D)
Hi, you’re on Ask Your Neighbor.

BERT
Hi, this is Bert Coomes over in 
Lime Ridge.

RED
Hi, Bert. What’s up?

BERT
Well I was listening to your live 
broadcast about the mutant cows?

RED
Uh-huh?
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BERT
And I gotta say, one of them calves 
sounded a little familiar and kinda 
scary. Just wondering if anyone 
else out there listening in noticed 
it, too.

RED
What was scary about it, Bert?

BERT
Hard to say. Just felt a little 
creepy to me. If anyone out there 
heard it, too, call in and Help Me 
out here.

SFX Phone Ring.

LEFTY
Hello, you’re on Ask Your Neighbor.

BERNICE
Hello, this is Bernice Ramsey, over 
in Muscoda.

LEFTY
Hi-ya Bernice, what can we do for 
you?

BERNICE
Well I just wanted to let folks 
know I’m gonna be driving in the 
Bass Ackwards Races this weekend. 

LEFTY
If memory serves you won a couple 
of years ago, didn’t you Bernice?

BERNICE
Yesiree. In 2018 driving an 
Oldsmobile station wagon towing a 
Jayhawk camper trailer.

LEFTY
I remember. Like watching a Mad Max 
episode.

BERNICE
Well this year I’m driving a 
sponsored car. We’re trying to 
raise money to help with buying 
blankets and puppy food over at the 
Woof and Meow Pet Shop.

23.



LEFTY
A great cause.

BERNICE
So I’ll be behind the wheel of a 
1976 Ford Bronco and towing a float 
from this year’s Muscoda High 
School homecoming parade. “Sink the 
Panthers!” We’ve even got some 
cheerleaders to volunteer to ride 
on it during the race. 

LEFTY
Are you sure that’s safe, Bernice?

BERNICE
Oh sure, they’ll be wearing hats 
and gloves, so...

LEFTY
Okay, so anyone out there want to 
feed the puppies at the Woof and 
Meow, give Bernice a call and help 
sponsor her homecoming death 
machine.

RED
And that’s all the time we have for 
Ask Your Neighbor. Now this.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

SFX: Crickets and night time noise.

WAYLAND
I don’t understand. What are we 
doing here?

COOKIE
Shh! We have to keep this quiet. 
Hand me the crowbar.

WAYLAND
Here.

SFX: metal prying, then breaking. Door opening.

WAYLAND (CONT’D)
Wait--does that sign say “High 
Radiation”? 

COOKIE
Come on. And keep quiet.
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SFX: Footsteps.

COOKIE (CONT’D)
There has to be a light switch--ah, 
here we go.

SFX: Switch clicking. Hum of florescent lights.

COOKIE (CONT’D)
Oh my god.

WAYLAND
This is not good.

COOKIE
Look at this, Wayland. Bottles with 
unborn, mutated calves floating in 
them. Shelves upon shelves, there 
must be thousands. Good lord. They 
have human feet...and hands. 
 

WAYLAND
Cookie, am I seeing things, or does 
this one have a human face?

COOKIE
Oh god, it does. This is bad, 
Wayland. Very bad. 

SFX: Two blow darts. Fainting and bodies hitting the ground.

PAUL
Nice job, Yanno. You called it 
perfectly. 

YANNO
Thank you Mr. Paul. I knew if I 
dangled the bait in front of this 
nosy reporter...we could hook her 
and reel her in.

PAUL
Yep. Can’t have enough new DNA. You 
sure they’re out cold?

YANNO
Oh yes, when they wake up later, on 
the side of the road, they won’t 
remember a thing.

PAUL 
Good lad.
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YANNO
Should I prepare for extraction?

PAUL
Yep. And rustle up some ceviche and 
beers, would you?

YANNO
Yes, Mr. Paul.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

PAUL
Hi folks, Paul Coiler here inviting 
you to come visit Coiler’s Carnival 
of Animal Oddities out here in 
Pecatonica. We are, of course, 
famous for our genetically twisted 
calves.

BERT CALF
Heelp Meee!

HERM CALF
I reeeeeaaaly want too...

WAYLAND CALF
Bra-Haaa...y`know!

PAUL
But we also have mutated geese.

LOUELLA GOOSE
Honk Bowie in Boaz!

PAUL
Genetically altered chickens.

BERNICE CHICKEN
Ramey..cluck...Muscoda...

PAUL
And sheep abominations.

COOKIE SHEEP
Baaaaa...Hightower!

26.



PAUL
And while you’re here, check out 
our gift shop and snack bar, where 
you can order a whole range of 
Filipino delicacies like pancit, 
longganisa, adobo and ceviche. 
Right Yanno?

YANNO
You got it Mr. Paul!

PAUL
So come on down to Coiler’s 
Carnival of Animal Oddities in 
Pecatonica. Or, check out some of 
our other mutated livestock on 
display at the Ripley’s Believe It 
Or Not Museum in Baraboo, and other 
major cities worldwide. Coiler’s, 
we may be more expensive than those 
other mutant animal sideshows...but 
we’re worth it.

MUSIC: Lefty & Red!

LEFTY
Well that's all the time we have 
this week for Land Yacht Radio With 
Lefty and Red.

RED
I have to say, Lefty, these Sulze 
on rye sandwiches are really 
delicious.

LEFTY
I agree, Red. You can really taste 
the nostrils.

Wayland and Cookie wander by, dazed.

COOKIE
(mumbling.)

I don't...ha...live on air...

WAYLAND
Ah...ha...y`know...

RED
Cookie? Wayland? Are you two okay?

LEFTY
Well, for all of us here at Land 
Yacht Radio--
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RED
Do you want to come with?

LEFTY
Then come here once.
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